ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, October 28, 2014
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

6 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Joe Rogerson

3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Matt DiBona
4.  Neal Dukes (Absent)  



4. Sgt. Tim Pritchett
5.  Robert C. Nichols 



5. Sr. Corp. Greg Rhodes  
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz



6. Karen Bennett 
7.  Dean Ratliff 



 
7. Gary Showalter
8.  Joe C. Johnson 



8. Karen Kennedy 
9.  Steven M. Kendus 
  
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


Motions were made and voted unanimously to approve both the August 12 and the September 30, 2014 meeting minutes as written.  The August 12 meeting minutes were not approved at last month’s Council meeting due to a lack of a quorum.     
Agenda Item 2.  Buck Mortality/Survival Study Summary (Joe Rogerson).

Joe Rogerson, Deer and Furbearer Biologist, gave a PowerPoint presentation on two Sussex County white-tailed deer research projects being done in partnership with the University of Delaware graduate student program.  One project focuses on adult doe survival, habitat use, home range size and causes of mortality.  Over the course of two seasons, over 140 female deer were captured and ear tagged with approximately 40 receiving radio collars. These deer have been followed for the first three years of the five year study.  Preliminary results indicate that the average female deer home range is approximately 300 acres, with the majority consisting of wooded habitat.  Hunter harvest accounted for 75% and vehicle collision accounted for approximately 15% of the mortality.  Mr. Rogerson showed a video from the Department’s Public Affairs Office on the research project, which can be found at:

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YWyou8twysE
The article for the doe project can be found at:

http://www.eregulations.com/delaware/12dehd/do-deer-disappear-during-hunting-season/
The other deer research project is similar to the doe project, but is evaluating  buck survival and causes of mortality.   Thirty to 40 button bucks were captured this past winter with all receiving plastic ear tags and GPS collars.  Capture will continue this year, with all collared bucks being followed until 2019.    Capture usually starts in December and most of the efforts are on private land near Milton. 
A member of the audience asked if hunters were allowed to harvest deer that were equipped with radio collars.  Mr. Rogerson stated that the Division does not want these deer passed up and that they should not be specifically targeted so that the study is representative of actual deer survival.  A second question was asked by an audience member regarding the life of the collars, to which   Mr. Rogerson responded that the collars will expand over time to accommodate growth and will stay with the deer its entire life.  
Agenda Item 3.  Status of Quail Population and Management in Delaware (Matt DiBona).


Matt DiBona, Game Bird Biologist, presented a PowerPoint presentation on the status of northern bobwhite quail in Delaware.  Bobwhite quail were once a common game bird in the Eastern United States and were found from New England south to Florida.  However, due to a variety of factors such as habitat loss, fire suppression, pesticide exposure and predation, bobwhite quail have experienced a dramatic regional decline in recent decades.  Bobwhites have been declining in Delaware at an estimated rate of nearly 10% a year since 1966.  Mirroring this population decline is a decrease in quail hunter numbers and an emerging trend showing that the majority of quail harvested in Delaware are now pen-raised birds rather than wild quail. 

In response, the National Bobwhite Conservation Initiative (NBCI) was created.  This range-wide habitat restoration plan is focused on restoring bobwhite populations through conserving and restoring the early successional and open forest habitats that bobwhite require.  The Division is considering establishing one or two bobwhite focus areas in Delaware.  These areas would be comprised of state-owned lands where the Division would more intensively manage habitat to benefit bobwhite quail and other early successional species.  One potential area would include Cedar Swamp Wildlife Area and possibly an additional area in Sussex County.  The Division will spend the next year developing the focus area plan to meet the standards proposed in the NBCI’s Coordinated Implementation Plan.  

Agenda Item 4.  Hunting/Trapping License Fee Proposal Public Input Process (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis provided a brief background of the Division’s hunting/trapping license revenue/fee proposal.    The Division’s Wildlife Section continues to experience increasing operational budget deficits due to reductions in hunting license revenues, with a license revenue shortfall last fiscal year of $311,067.   A further deficit of $429,674 is projected for FY 2015.  The most recent license fee increase for a subset of fees was in 2007.  The current projected annual license revenue shortfall of $429,674 prevents matching $1.29M in federal PR funds, resulting in total lost program funding opportunity of $1.72M per year.  The Wildlife Section has identified and implemented administrative efficiencies involving accounting procedures to generate $200,000/year in additional match to Federal funds.  The Wildlife Section has also implemented numerous cost cutting measures, such as reducing days/hours at the Ommelanden Shooting Range, eliminating wildlife food plot and reducing dove hunting sunflower plantings, reducing seasonal staff, closing access to wildlife areas before and after hunting seasons to reduce road maintenance, reducing the number of days wildlife areas are open to permit hunting and reducing or eliminating other maintenance/operational activities at wildlife areas.  
 
To meet the revenue shortfall, the Division will develop a proposal to increase hunting and trapping license fees. Prior to July 1 2014, any fee increase required the approval of the General Assembly; however the 147th General Assembly recently granted the Department authority to raise existing fees through House Bill #425.    This legislation allows the Department to raise fees following adequate opportunity for public comment and with the approval of the appropriate public advisory council.  No fee can be established for a purpose not specified in the Delaware Code.  


Director Saveikis announced the following process for public comment on and Advisory Council consideration of a fee proposal: 

· The Division will hold a series of three public workshops in November (subsequently changed to early December), one in each county to obtain public comment.  
· The Division will review and incorporate these public comments and develop a fee proposal for Council consideration.

· The Council will meet on December 9, 2014, to vote on a fee proposal and make recommendation to the Department.

Director Saveikis provided the following three hunting license fee and revenue scenarios (while trapping fees are not indicated, projected revenues reflect trapping fees):

Scenario 1 – License fees and associated revenues previously conceptually endorsed by Council
Scenario 2 – License fees and associated revenues previously conceptually endorsed by Council, excluding fee categories not specified in Delaware Code.  This would require legislation to establish new fee categories to include senior license and conservation pass. 

Scenario 3 – License fees and associated revenues for fee categories currently specified in Delaware Code needed to approximate revenue that would be realized under Scenario 1, excluding fee categories not specified in Delaware Code.  This would require legislation to establish new fee categories to include senior license and conservation pass.  

Director Saveikis requested that the Council move their November 25 Advisory Council meeting to December 9 to provide sufficient time for the Division to consider public input and to present a fee proposal for Council consideration.  The Department must report any license fee changes to the General Assembly by January 1, 2015.  Any increase in fees would be effective on July 1, 2015.  
After discussion the Council agreed to move their November 25 meeting to December 9.
Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis mentioned that at the last meeting Councilman Kendus inquired into the use of  handguns to harvest coyotes.  Director Saveikis stated that this cannot be authorized in the regulations since Delaware law limits use of handguns to harvesting deer.
Director Saveikis had previously requested at the September 30 Council meeting that a Council member be appointed at the October 28 meeting to participate in a stakeholder group with the Division to evaluate the feasibility of a pilot Extreme Deer Damage permit program requested by the agricultural community that would allow permitted farmers to harvest deer between May 15 and August 15.   Vice Chair Grier and Councilman Johnson agreed to participate in this stakeholder group.  It was noted that any of the Council members also could participate.   
Director Saveikis distributed a draft Council member business card design.  All members agreed with the design and Karen Kennedy will proceed with ordering the cards.  

Mr. Ralph Holston questioned why low license number recipients had to fill out paperwork every year.  Director Saveikis said that he would find out the reason and report back at the next meeting.

A member of the audience requested the waterfowl counts.  Mr. DiBona stated that summaries would be provided at the December 9th Council meeting.  

  
THERE WILL BE NO ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING IN NOVEMBER.  THERE WILL BE A MEETING ON DECEMBER 9 AT 6:30 PM IN THE R&R AUDITORIUM.

AGENDA FOR THE 12/9/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Hunting/Trapping License Fee Increase Proposal (Director David E. Saveikis).
3. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:14 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
